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The task of preparing our municipal budget this year was certainly a challenging one. 

The members of council along with our senior staff held numerous meetings to analyze 

our current position. Our goal was to maintain our high level of services for the most 

reasonable cost. With the continuing high level of inflation, we did not want to place 

any additional financial burdens on our residents. 

As a result, our budget for the 2024 year is $8 905 155 compared to last year’s 

$8 925 298 which is a decrease of 0.2%. Furthermore, our tax rates will remain 

unchanged at $ 0.34 for residential properties and $0,47 for non residential. This was 

made possible by our accumulated surplus to make up the difference. 

This year we decided to try a project with refrigerated mats for our skating rink on a 

trial basis. The response has been overwhelmingly positive. With our unusually mild fall 

it gave us two months of extra use. Due to the popularity, we have decided to buy a 

new system of made to measure mats. I hope that residents will be pleased with this 

news and will continue to profit from this infrastructure for many years to come. 

Other significant projects for this year include new breathing apparatus for our Fire 

Department, an update for our water games equipment, some additional machines for 

the Centre Physik as well as several minor road repairs. Also, I know that many of you 

have been waiting a long time for food waste collection! The purple bags and necessary 

material will be distributed in our Municipality in March. See page 7 for details. 

Please stay safe and enjoy the rest of the winter season! 

A WORD FROM 

THE MAYOR 

« ...I know that many of you have 

been waiting a long time for food 

waste collection! The purple bags 

and necessary material will be 

distributed in our Municipality in 

March. See page 7 for details... » 
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CIVIC LIFE 

MUNICIPALITY OF SAINT-GABRIEL-DE-VALCARTIER 

Province of Quebec 

M.R.C. de la Jacques-Cartier 

 

 

PUBLIC NOTICE 

Deposit of the general collection role for 2024 

 

IS HEREBY GIVEN by the undersigned, Director General/Clerk-

Treasurer of the said Municipality: 

THAT the general tax collection role for 2024 has been completed and 

deposited at the municipal office at 2215 Boulevard Valcartier, Saint-

Gabriel-de-Valcartier, and that the municipal tax bills will be sent by mail 

on February 28th, 2024. 

THAT the median proportion and the comparative factor for property 

values of units of assessment for the third year of the triennial roll are as 

follows: 

GIVEN AT SAINT-GABRIEL-DE-VALCARTIER THIS 6th DAY OF FEBRUARY 
2024. 
Heidi Lafrance, Director General/ Clerk-Treasurer 

  For the 2024 assessment role For the purpose of municipal tax 
bills 

Median proportion 77% 100% 

Comparative factor 1.30 1.00 

MUNICIPAL TAXES—PAMENT METHODS 

You will be receiving your Municipal tax bill at the beginning of March. 

The payment of the general land tax, the surtax on non-residential 

immovables, taxes and other compensations is to be made in a maximum 

of three (3) instalments. (Bills under $300 must be paid in one payment). 

If the first payment is late, even by a few days, the privilege to pay in 

three (3) instalments is forfeited. The total balance of the account will 

have to be paid immediately with interest. 

Please pay your tax bill on time in order to avoid annual interest rates of 

12% payable on all late payments. 

You may pay your municipal taxes in cash (at the counter), by cheque (at 

the counter, by mail or through the night deposit), by Interac (at the 

counter), by Internet or at a financial institution ATM. For Internet 

payments, the reference number corresponds to your roll number 

excluding the first numbers (22025) and hyphens for a total of 10 

numbers.  

MUNICIPAL TAXES  
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To register for the Property Tax Bill 

service, available through the Voilà! 

Citizen platform. With the paper copy of 

your 2023 or 2024 invoice in hand (certain 

information on this invoice is required to 

authenticate your profile), you may now 

complete the registration of your 

property in your account, and any future 

invoices will be sent directly to your 

Voilà! Account. 

If you have not yet registered for your 

Voilà citizen account, we invite you to do 

so by downloading either the mobile 

application available at Google Play/App 

Store or by visiting the following link on 

your desktop or laptop computer : https://

saint-gabriel-de-valcartier.appvoila.com/en.  

On March 10, 

we set the 

clock forward, 

check our 

smoke alarms 

and change 

the batteries. 

 

YOUR MUNICIPAL 

PROPERTY TAX BILL IS 

AVAILABLE ON-LINE ! 

Due dates  

Municipal property tax bill 2024 

1st installment: April 1st, 2024 

2nd installment: July 1st, 2024 

3rd installment: September 1st, 

https://saint-gabriel-de-valcartier.appvoila.com/en
https://saint-gabriel-de-valcartier.appvoila.com/en
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Dear members of council and citizens, 

Following various committee meetings with the members of council land administrative personnel to analyse our 

services, our needs and the investments in capital assets for the 2024 fiscal year, I am proud to present a balanced 

budget in the amount of $8 905 155, a decrease of 0.2% in comparison with 2023. I have the utmost pleasure to 

announce that we will maintain our general taxation rate of $.34 and non-residential rate of $.47 again this year.  

In conclusion, I would like to thank council, the general administration as well as the municipal employees for their 

collaboration in the production of this budget and for their hard work and professionalism regarding the services 

offered to our citizens. 

Brent Montgomery, Mayor 

2024 BUDGET AND TRIENNAL INVESTMENT PROGRAM 
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CIVIC LIFE 

2024 SUMMER - INSPECTION OF ALL RESIDENTIAL SWIMMING POOLS 

Residential swimming pools pose a major risk of drowning for young 
children, especially when they are not under adult supervision and the 
facilities are not adequately secured. 

In response to a recommendation made by several coroners in recent 
years, provincial regulations have been modified and will now apply to 
all pools, regardless of when they were installed.  

The Regulation respecting the safety of residential swimming pools is 
essentially aimed at controlling young children’s access to residential 
swimming pools through simple measures. This by-law has been 
delegated to the municipalities, which are responsible for enforcing it.  

The municipality of Saint-Gabriel-de-Valcartier will therefore be 
inspecting all swimming pools on its territory, starting next spring. The 
municipal inspector will visit your property, check your pool, and mail 
you a list of corrective measures required to comply with provincial 
regulations. The deadline for compliance is July 1, 2025. 

For more information, visit the Ministère des Affaires municipales et de 
l'habitation website. Several guides and self-assessment grids are 
available. 

OWNERS OF LAND NEAR A LAKE OR WATERCOURSE 

If you own land near a lake or watercourse, some of it 

may be in a flood zone, which could have an impact on 

your future projects. What do you need to know? 

Flood zones are generally separated into two distinct 

zones: high-current flood zones, better known as 0-20-

year flood zones, and low-current flood zones, or 20-100-

y e a r  f l o o d  z o n e s .  

You can visualize the delimitation of flood zones on the 

MRC map available at https://sigale.ca/. Note, however, 

that a more recent map, such as a site plan drawn up by a 

surveyor, takes precedence over the MRC map. 

Here are a few examples of prohibitions in flood-

prone zones: 

• Construction of a principal residence; 

• Building additions that increase encroachment into 

the flood zone; 

• A driveway for a main or accessory building in a 

high-current zone; 

• Complementary buildings are prohibited in high-

current zones. In areas of low current, they must 

have no impact on the ground;  

• Cutting and filling work; 

• Etc. 

Since March 1, 2022, the transitional regime for the 

management of flood-prone areas, shorelines and littoral 

zones has established new rules for all interventions 

carried out in flood-prone areas. This provincial 

regulation was amended in November 2023 and may be 

subject to change in the future. It is therefore essential 

that you educate yourself on the current regulations 

before planning your projects and work. 

If you have any questions, please contact the Urban 

Planning and Development Department. 

 



 

 

MUNICIPAL BY-LAW 

Parking is prohibited 
on the street or 
shoulder from 

NOV. 1st TO APRIL 1st 

DOG LICENSES 

MUNICIPAL LICENSES ARE VALID FROM 

JANUARY THROUGH DECEMBER OF EACH 

YEAR. 

GET YOUR DOG TAGS 

ON GESTIPATTES 

TODAY! 

Winter shelters for either vehicles or for 

pedestrians at the entrance of a building, 

as well as snow fences and other winter 

protection are authorized in all zones 

from  

October 1 

to April 30 

of the 

following 

year. 

WINTER SHELTERS 
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WINTER STORMS—GARBAGE 

AND RECYCLING 

The Public Works 

Department would 

like to draw your 

attent ion to a 

problematic situation 

during winter storms. 

Several bins are 

broken or destroyed 

every winter when they are wrongly 

placed on the roadside during a storm.  

To resolve this, several solutions are 

possible: 

• Place bins in the driveway, at the 

edge of the curbside not on the 

roadside; 

• Bring in your bins as soon as 

possible after they’ve been emptied; 

• Avoid putting out your bins if they 

are not full.  

These simple habits  would reduce 

replacement costs and give a hand to snow 

removers! Thank you for your 

collaboration!  

The Municipality will collect bulk 

waste on a weekly basis. Please do 
not deposit non-household waste in 

front of large refuse containers or 
community mailboxes. You must call 

418 844-1218 to schedule this 
service or register on-line on the 

Municipality’s Website, under the 
«On-line request» section. When 

you call, please be ready to give us 
an itemized list of materials to be 

collected.  

Note that this service is offered 

a maximum of 4 times per year, 
per residence. 

It is important that the materials to 
be collected by the Municipality be 
set out in an organized manner (ex: 

carpets must be rolled and tied, 
metal must be sorted, wire must be 

Bulk Waste Collection 

rolled and tied, etc.) 

You may dispose of used tires (non-
commercial use only) and rims. You can 

also dispose of used vegetable oil. Oil 
must be in its original container or in an 

identified clear plastic bottle. 

Vehicle carcasses or frames, tree and 

brush debris, household garbage and 
leaves as well as recyclable materials will 

not be collected during the weekly 
collections. 

You may dispose of your bulk waste and 
renovation materials at the Saint-Gabriel-

de-Valcartier Ecocenter (2329 Boulevard 
Valcartier). It is open on Saturdays from 

8 am to 12 pm (noon). You may not 
dispose of these in your black garbage 
bin as the waste management company 

will not pick up your garbage.  

PUBLIC WORKS 

CIVIC LIFE 

V0L. 17, Issue 2 • FEBRUARY to end of APRIL, 2024 

The door to door distribution of the 
material (kitchen container, purple bags and 

user’s guide) will be held during the month 
of March, 2024. 



Page 8 

CIVIC LIFE 

Snow removal from exits 

Sooner or later, the winter season will undoubtedly bring us significant accumulations of 

snow. Clearing the driveway is a frequent and usual activity. However, the secondary 

exits, balconies and basement windows of our homes are too often forgotten and remain 

covered in snow. 

Your Fire Department would like to remind you that it is essential to keep the exits of all 

buildings clear, including those of private residences. The simple act of clearing snow from exits (balcony, 

terrace, basement exit) will allow you and your entire family to safely evacuate the premises if necessary. 

Remember, doors and windows can become blocked by ice; it is important to keep them functional and in 

good condition, so they must be physically checked. Always keep access to exits clear even inside the 

residence. In the event of a fire, seconds count and you must have easy and quick access to an exit. An access 

path must also be planned and cleared of snow to allow the whole family to quickly get to your meeting 

point. If you don't have an escape plan, prepare one with your children so that everyone is prepared in the 

event of a fire. Remind them of what to do and what exits they can use. During the winter season, it would 

be a good idea to make an agreement with a neighbor to get warm quickly in the event of a disaster. A good 
evacuation plan, which has been practiced often and is well known to all, combined with working smoke 

alarms and exits accessible at all times, is the key to successful evacuation in the event of a fire.  

Prepare your home emergency kit 

It’s important to have an emergency kit at home at all times (e.g.: backpack or bin) containing the necessary 

items to allow your family to survive during the first 3 days of a disaster. Place your emergency kit in an easily 

accessible location. Check its contents annually and replace batteries and water reserves as needed, as well 

as expired non-perishable foods. 

Here are the 7 essential items to have in your emergency kit: 

• Drinking water (6 liters per person); 

• Non-perishable food (for at least 3 days); 

• Manual can opener; 

• Battery-powered radio — spare batteries; 

• Headlamp or flashlight — spare batteries or crank lamp; 

• Lighter or matches and candles; 

• First aid kit — antiseptics, analgesics, adhesive bandages, sterile gauze pads, scissors, etc.; 

For more information to help you prepare 

your emergency kit, we recommend 

that you visit the following Red Cross 

website: 

https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/

emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-

emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-

emergency-kit?lang=en-

ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-

565141075.1706279098 

THE INDISPENSABLE 

FIRE SAFETY SERVICES 

https://www.canada.ca/en/campaign/flood-ready.html 

SPRING FLOODS, ARE YOU READY? 

https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-emergency-kit?lang=en-ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-565141075.1706279098
https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-emergency-kit?lang=en-ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-565141075.1706279098
https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-emergency-kit?lang=en-ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-565141075.1706279098
https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-emergency-kit?lang=en-ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-565141075.1706279098
https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-emergency-kit?lang=en-ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-565141075.1706279098
https://www.redcross.ca/how-we-help/emergencies-and-disasters-in-canada/be-ready-emergency-preparedness-and-recovery/get-an-emergency-kit?lang=en-ca&_ga=2.161542136.51068297.1706279098-565141075.1706279098
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BACKYARD BIRDS—The Hairy woodpecker 
A few months ago I did a write up about the Downy Woodpecker; today place to the 

HAIRY Woodpecker. Both provide an identification challenge for new birders and 

although they are very similar, there are some key differences to look out for. The 

Hairy’s bill is almost as long as its head whereas the Downy’s bill is dainty and much 

shorter in length. Checking the size is the most important clue to knowing which is 

which as the Hairy is much taller by 50%. Don’t worry, it gets easier with practice and as 

the woodpecker moves around, you will be able to tell the difference. More subtle clues 

include the Hairy’s all-white outer tail feathers, compared to the Downy’s spotted 

ones, also, the male Hairy’s red patch is often split in two while the Downy’s is not. 

The plumage of the Hairy woodpecker is a mix of black and white. Its underside is 

white and its head is marked with wide alternating black and white stripes. Males 

have a red spot at the back of their heads, which the female lacks. 

The female can lay from 4 to 6 white eggs and incubation as well as feeding once 

hatched is done by both parents. Young Hairy woodpeckers will leave the nest 28 

to 30 days after hatching and will be fed by their parents for some time afterwards. 

Hairy woodpeckers hitch up tree trunks and along main branches. They are birds of 

mature forests across the continent.  They can be seen in woodlots, suburbs parks 

as well as cemeteries and open woodlands of pine and oak trees. 

The Hairy’s diet consists mostly of insects and larvae of wood-boring beetles, ants and 

caterpillars. Suet at your feeders will definitely bring them around but what they seem to like 

most of all is a round piece of wood on which you will have drilled a few holes and packed in 

crunchy peanut butter. 

We are lucky to have in our area the perfect mix of trees, fields and feeders to make every 

Hairy woodpecker living around here so very happy so get out and try to differentiate the 

difference when you see a woodpecker around your house...is it a Hairy or is it a Downy? 

Happy observations, Maureen Bédard. 

SCHOOL AT THE CONVENT  

Story told by Carol Monaghan to Lea-Marie Monaghan  

Adapted from the book “Back in the Day” 

 

In the 1950s, there were two schools in Valcartier, Valcartier 

Elementary and the Convent.  The Convent, built in 1944, was located 

between the Village Vacances Valcartier and the cemetery. 

There were 4 classrooms, a kitchen, a chapel, an office and bedrooms.  

There were 70 to 80 students in all. In winter, every noon hour we 

went to Mr. Drouin’s skating rink near Drouin’s store (now known as 

the Dépanneur du Village).  Father Gravel, the parish priest, used to 

skate with us wearing his long black gown.  That was a big treat 

especially for the boys because he was a good skater and liked to play 

hockey! 

The school stopped being used around 1968 or 1969. The English 

students were sent to the Catholic school on the Base and the French 

students went to a new school in the village…École du Joli Bois.  The building was used as a meeting and reception hall 

for a few years, and then as a ski-doo club before being demolished in 1978. 

A PEEK AT THE PAST  
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DID YOU KNOW...that the Municipality 
offers a small emergency food bank at 
the entrance to the Community Centre? 
This discreet service is for anyone who 
needs it.  

TAKE IF YOU NEED / OR GIVE 
GENEREROUSLY IF YOU HAVE.  

THANK YOU! 

EMERGENCY FOOD BANK 

ENTRAIDE DIABÈTIQUE DU 

QUÉBEC—DONATION BINS 
The used clothing bin, accessible at all times, 

can be found in the parking lot  
of Valcartier Elementary School (2224 

Boulevard Valcartier). Please keep this area 
clean, if there is no space left inside the bin, 
come back at another time when the bin has 

been emptied. 

CHRISTMAS HAMPERS—

THANK YOU 

Once again this year, we successfully 

distributed 24 Christmas baskets to 

families or individuals in need. A huge 

thank you to the following partners: 

Valcartier Elementary School, Joli-Bois 

school, Mont St-Sacrement High School, 

Roger Lamont Foundation, Vallée 

Jeunesse Daycare, Marie-Kim and 

her initiative, the local turkey 

farmers and all the individual donors 

who donated money or food. The 

need continues to grow and our 

little food bank will always be 

available for those in need, as our 

community has proven that it still 
has a big heart! Happy New Year 

2024 to all! If you need help, contact 

Pam at plaberge@munsgdv.ca. 

 

The “Popote et Multi-Services” is a non-
profit organization with a mission to 
support the elderly, frail or recovering to 
allow them to be able to stay safely in their homes as long as 
possible.  
We offer hot meal delivery services at lunch time, whether you 
need it on a short or long-term basis, this service could help you 
and lighten your daily workload: 
 For a mere $7 per meal, including a soup, meal and 

dessert , you don’t have to clean up or do dishes. You 
could also be admissible (70 years old and over) to a 
Revenue Quebec tax credit for seniors. 

We also offer transportation and accompaniment services for 
medical reasons, this service is not a taxi service but is assured 
by volunteers. You must simply compensate the volunteer for 
the reimbursement of their gas usage.  
 Fees vary from one area to another. For example, for 

Quebec hospitals, the cost is of $30 round-trip, and in 
many cases, the parking fee.  

Avoid having to worry about driving and parking costs and 
procedures. 
If you would like to use our services or to volunteer with our 
organization, you can contact us by calling 418-845-3081 or the  
Municipal Sports and Recreation Department at 418-844-1218.  
If you would like to get involved as a volunteer either for meal 
deliveries or transportation and accompaniment, you are most 
welcome. Being a volunteer for the meals-on-wheels and other 
services, you will not incur any costs as a volunteer since we 
reimburse the mileage costs during the delivery of meals and, 
for the transportation and accompaniment, 100 % of the 
compensation is returned to you. 

MEALS ON WHEELS AND OTHER SERVICES 



MUNICIPAL LIBRARY 

Library Donation Guide 

We welcome your book donations, but not all used books 
are suitable for the book boxes or book sales. Please help 
us by sorting through your books before donating. Here is 
a guide to help: 

Quality: Books should be of good quality.  

Do not donate books with: 

 Torn, bent or soiled pages 

 Books with handwritten comments or highlighting 

 Torn or missing covers 

 Musty smells or water damage 

Examples of books we can use: 

 Novels (hardcover or paperback) 

 Biographies 

 General interest non-fiction 

 Children`s books  

 Comic books and graphic novels 

Examples of books we can`t use: (please recycle) 

 Textbooks or business manuals 

 Workbooks or partially filled in activity books 

 Magazines 

 Reader’s Digest 

 Encyclopedias 

Donations can be left at the library during regular 
business hours or when the library is open.  Please do not 
put donations in the night deposit box. 

If you have questions concerning donations to the library, 
please contact us. 

Age Group: 14 years + 
REGULAR SCHEDULE: 
Monday to Friday 5 :30 am to 9 pm  
Friday    5:30  am to  7 pm 
Saturday   8 am to 4 pm 

1 month:  $30 /pers. or $40/family* 
3 months:  $60/pers. or $80/family* 
6 months:  $110 /pers. or $140/family* 
1 year:  $200 /pers. or  $260/family* 
*Family: 2 adults and children (students 14 to 25 years old) 

Students (14 to 25 years old), volunteers, 50 years and + : 
50% rebate (except card and session prices) 

1 session:   $5/person 
Non resident:   $20 extra 
Tel.: 418-476-1053, COMPLEX 2230, BOUL. VALCARTIER 

EASTER STORY HOUR  

Friday, March 22 at 6:30 pm at the 

Community Centre. Free activity for children 

aged 4 to 7 years old and their families. More 

information will be available on the Library 

Facebook page. 

LIBRARY VALENTINES 

Are you in love with a book or a 

character from your favorite book? Are 

you looking for a new love?  Visit the 

Library Valentine Tree throughout 

February! 

LEISURE 
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1. Go to the Voilà! citizen portal at the following address: 
https://saint-gabriel-de-valcartier.appvoila.com/fr/?returnURL=%252Faccueil  

2. In the registration area, click on « register ».  

3. Fill out the form on-line to create your Custom Citizen Account.  

4. Check the « I am interested in signing up for recreation programs » box. 

5. You will receive an E-mail confirming the activation of your Custom Citizen Account. There may be a delay  
before the Recreation account is approved by an administrator. If this is the case, come back later to 
complete the registrations. 

 

1. Once you have received confirmation that your file has been activated, return to the Voilà! citizen portal 
and enter your email address and password in the "Sign in" area.  

2. Click on “Log in”.  

3. Click on the “Recreation” button.  

4. Register for the 2024 Spring Program activities as of February 10, 2024.  

Remember that you must have created your citizen account before proceeding to this step, you will receive 
your confirmation email from the administration to access it. 

Possible method of payment online: credit card only (VISA and MASTERCARD).  

 

Registrations from non-residents of the Municipality are processed after the regular registration period. 
Depending on the course, a limited number of spaces is available. Spaces are allocated on a “first come, first 
served basis”. 

 

Depending on the course, a limited number of seats are available. Spaces are allocated on a first come, first 
served basis. If you do not receive a call or email before your activity begins, it is taking place. You must show 
up as scheduled on the date listed in the program. Please note that no calls will be made to confirm your 
registration. The teacher and the schedule are subject to change. 

 

We will be happy to assist you remotely in your registration process according to your needs:  

 By E-mail admin@munsgdv.ca or coordoloisirs@munsgdv.ca;  

 By telephone 418 844-1218 

HOW TO REGISTER FOR ACTIVITIES ON THE NEW VOILÀ CITIZEN PORTAL 

TO REGISTER ON THE RECREATION PLATFORM 

NON-RESIDENT  

CONFIRMATION OF ACTIVITIES  

NO COMPUTER? NEED HELP?  

MANDATORY ONLINE REGISTRATION ON THE VOILÀ! PORTAL 

https://saint-gabriel-de-valcartier.appvoila.com/fr/?returnURL=%252Faccueil
mailto:admin@munsgdv.ca
mailto:coordoloisirs@munsgdv.ca

